30th Jan 2023

# WBM GROUNDWORKS LIMITED

# APPENDIX B – QUENSH SCOPE & POLICIES







# **Outline and Scope**

WBM Groundworks Ltd is a Civil Engineering company that works in a diverse range of areas. The company is structured around three distinct parts of the business which are:

- Civil Engineering Construction
- Renewable Energy Construction
- Building Works

This scope is applicable to WBM Ltd Head Office and any physical works sites that the company has accepted a paid contract to deliver its advertised products and services. These will be agreed and recorded with the Client in pre-works meetings and will include any agreed revisions as the contract is delivered. It is applicable to all activities at any locations that have relevance to the overall Quality Management System.

WBM Groundworks Ltd is committed to maintaining a comprehensive Quality, Environmental and Health & Safety Management System that will allow the company to meet all customer requirements and comply to all clauses that apply to the organisation included in the standards ISO 9001:2015, ISO 14001:2015 & ISO 45001: 2018.

Our Integrated Management System has been established, implemented and maintained to cover Quality and Environmental aspects and also health and safety hazards that our organisation can control and directly manage. It will also include those that we do not directly control or manage but over which we can be expected to have an influence.

WBM Groundworks Ltd ensure that their policies reinforce the objectives of the organisation while considering the internal and external influences that will be exerted on the company. These are identified by undertaking a comprehensive PESTLE analysis.

WBM Groundworks Ltd operations are expected to conform to corporate policies and procedures, whether they are included in the scope of corporate certification or other certifications.

The scope does not include ideas of product safety, public safety, environmental protections, and quality.

WBM Groundworks Ltd is in business to create wealth and aims to do this by the systematic programming and planning of its operations in order to: -

- please its Clients
- make profits to ensure that there is enough money available to maintain modern equipment and to enable it to grow and improve its market position
- provide good satisfying employment for all its staff

Signature: NGCALQ





WBM Groundworks Ltd is committed to: -

- being a well-established and secure Company
- working in Partnership with all Clients to demonstrate Best Value
- establish strong links with Clients based on the highest ethical standards derived from its open and honest approach to business.

To achieve this, the Company will aim to provide a first-class quality service to its customers that they require, at the most cost effective and competitive prices, which makes the Company profit.

Overall management of the Company, the Quality, Environmental and Health & Safety Systems and Operations are carried out by the Directors from their office in Pensilva, Cornwall.

The Company shall make all its policies available to the general public. They can be downloaded through the Company web site <u>www.wbmgroundworksltd.co.uk</u>.

#### Scope

The QUENSH Manual ensures our business practice conforms to:

- ISO 9001:2015 Quality Systems
- ISO 14001:2015 Environmental Systems
- ISO 45001:2018 Health & Safety Systems

Signature: NGCALQ





# **CONTENTS PAGE**

# **REFERENCE DESCRIPTION**

- 1.1 Company Policy
- 1.2 Quality Policy
- 1.3 H&S Policy
- 1.4 Environmental & Energy Management Policy
- 1.5 Training Policy
- 1.6 Company Vehicle & Management of Occupational Road Risk Policy
- 1.7 Company Drink & Drugs Policy
- 1.8 Equal Opportunities Statement & Policy
- 1.9 Corporate Social Responsibility Policy
- 1.10 Fraud, bribery & Corruption Policy
- 1.11 Whistleblowing Policy
- 1.12 Foreign Language Policy
- 1.13 Slavery Policy
- 1.14 Data Protection Policy
- 1.15 Digital Screen Equipment Policy
- 1.16 Sustainability Policy
- 1.17 Communication Policy
- 1.18 Lone Worker Policy
- 1.19 Worksafe Policy
- 1.20 Safeguarding Policy
- 1.21 Mental Health Policy

Signature: NGCALQ





# 1.1. COMPANY POLICY

It is the Company's Policy that all of its work will be carried out in accordance with this manual.

It covers the most fundamental aspects of quality, safety, health and environmental issues and is intended to provide practical guidance to those responsible for the aforementioned items.

The Directors, Project Manager and Foreman are designated the responsibility for implementing this Policy throughout the Company and must ensure that Quality, Health, Safety, Welfare and Environment considerations are always given priority in planning and the day-to-day supervision of work.

WBM Groundworks Ltd is committed to: -

- Being a well-established and secure Company.
- Working in Partnership with all clients to demonstrate best value.
- Pleasing its customers.
- Make profits to ensure that there is enough money available to train its staff and maintain modern equipment to enable it to grow and improve its market position.
- Provide good satisfying employment for all of the staff.
- Delivering projects on time and within budget.
- Protecting the health, safety and welfare of our employees and others who may be affected by our activities.
- Helping our customers to achieve high standards in relation to health and safety.
- Providing a qualified, skilled and highly motivated workforce.
- Protecting the Environment

By committing to the above the Company will be able to provide its Customers with a first-class quality service, at the most cost effective and competitive prices.

The overall management of the Company's Quality, Health & Safety and Environmental (QUENSH) Systems and Operations is carried out by the Directors and Projects Manager situated at the Head Office in Liskeard.

for and on behalf of WBM Groundworks Ltd

Signature: NGCALQ





# 1.2. QUALITY POLICY

We aim as a civil engineering and building contractor to deliver our service effectively and efficiently in accordance with the specified needs and to meet the expectations of all interested parties.

The policy commitment of the Company is to strive in the execution of its operations to attain:-

- Achievement of stated objectives by aiming to be amongst the best in our field of business through delivering our projects on time and within budget
- Delivering a high-quality product is a prime responsibility of all our employees, and the Company will provide training and support to suit the experience and abilities of each employee such that they are competent to fulfil their responsibilities
- The Company will continue to add value to the whole construction life process through Value Engineering and management of the Supply Chain.
- Effective monitoring of quality performance.
- Continual improvement based on objective measurement.

This intent is supported by our QUENSH Management Systems, which incorporates Quality Management compliant to ISO 9001:2015 as a mainstream business issue.

The policy and associated documentation are made known to all persons working for and on behalf of the organisation, and will be subject to periodic review to ensure it continues to meet the Companies environmental requirements.

for and on behalf of WBM Groundworks Ltd

Signature: NGCALQ





# **1.3. HEALTH & SAFETY POLICY**

It is our intention that the Health and Safety Policy is implemented throughout our sphere of operations.

We are committed to fulfilling our social responsibility including the provision and maintenance of a safe and healthy working and living environment by:

- Compliance with Occupational Health and Safety legislation and regulation and other requirements to which the Company subscribes
- Recognises that Occupational Health and Safety is an integral part of the Company's business performance and is incorporated into all aspects, including feasibility, design, initial planning to final completion and where appropriate operation of projects, ensuring effective control through proportionate risk management to eliminate hazards and reduce Occupational Health & Safety risks.
- Eliminate Occupational Health and Safety hazards and reduce Occupational Health and Safety as far as is reasonably practicable
- Aims to be amongst the best in our field, with compliance to current, applicable legal requirements as a minimum. We will provide a framework to set management objectives, monitor performance and establish initiatives as part of our commitment to continual improvement of our Occupational Health & Safety management system.
- Places the management of Occupational Health and Safety as a prime responsibility of all our employees and provide training and support to suit the experience and abilities of each employee such that they are competent to fulfil their responsibilities.
- Recognises that our people are one of the most important assets of the Company. We will actively seek consultation with and participation of our employees and others, to gain commitment to implement this policy.
- Will provide adequate and appropriate resources to implement this policy and H&S shall never be compromised for other objectives.

This policy and associated documentation will be publicised to all employees and will be reviewed on a regular basis, to be updated or revalidated as appropriate.

This intent is supported by our QUENSH Management Systems, which incorporates Occupational Health & Management Systems, compliant to ISO 45001:2018 as a mainstream business issue.

Signature: NGCALO





for and on behalf of WBM Groundworks Ltd

Signature:





## **1.4. ENVIRONMENTAL & ENERGY MANAGEMENT POLICY**

We recognise as a civil engineering and building contractor the need for sustainable development and the responsibility shared with everyone to protect the environment and use its resources responsibly for future generations.

The policy commitment of the Company is to strive in the execution of its operations to attain:-

- Compliance with relevant legislation and regulation and other requirements to which the Company subscribes
- Compliance with environmental legislation and regulation and other requirements to which the Company subscribes
- Prevention of pollution
- Efficient use of natural resources and recycling on and off site wherever possible.
- The minimisation of waste and of emissions to air and water
- Proper awareness of all stakeholders
- Effective monitoring & continual improvement of environmental and energy use performance
- Life cycle perspective
- Reduce fuel consumption through the introduction of energy-efficient measures
- Increase awareness of energy issues and encourage all Employees to help reduce energy consumption whenever they can
- wherever possible, obtain energy from sustainable sources.
- Use up to date energy efficient plant.
- Will provide adequate and appropriate resources to implement this policy.

The Company will set targets and objectives for the improvement of environmental management and will record and review details of its environmental performance. This intent is supported by our QUENSH Management Systems, which incorporates Environmental management compliant to ISO 14001: 2015 as a mainstream business issue.

The policy and associated documentation are made known to all persons working for and on behalf of the organisation, and will be subject to periodic review to ensure it continues to meet the Companies environmental requirements.

for and on behalf of WBM Groundworks Ltd

Michael Follett BEng (Hons) CEng M.I.C.E Director responsible for QUENSH

Signature: NGCALO

9





# **1.5. TRAINING POLICY**

We aim to recruit and retain the correct number and calibre of employees, to provide them with adequate training and continuing personal development, thus helping them to grow and develop whilst enabling us to fulfil our needs now and in the future.

The policy commitment of the Company is to:-

- Places the management of Occupational Health and Safety as a prime responsibility of all our employees, and provide training and support to suit the experience
- Ensure all current employment law requirements are fulfilled.
- Ensure all employees are paid appropriately at either weekly or monthly intervals, in line with the Inland Revenue and other requirements.
- Provide an environment where all can work in the most effective and efficient manner and thereby achieve job satisfaction.
- Identify potential future managers and supervisors and devise appropriate career development opportunities to meet these longer-term requirements.

This intent is supported by our documented QUENSH Management System and also supplemented by specific statements on Equal Opportunity and Industrial Relations.

The policy and associated documentation are made known to all employees and will be reviewed on a regular basis.

for and on behalf of WBM Groundworks Ltd

Signature: NGCALQ





# 1.6. COMPANY VEHICLE & MANAGEMENT OF OCCUPATIONAL ROAD RISK POLICY

The Company is committed to achieving continual improvement in standards of health and safety at work and seeks to reduce the risks to its drivers whilst they are driving to and from their place of work and during the course of their work. The Company is also committed to reducing the number of road accidents and incidents which occur as a consequence of its undertakings.

In the event that you are provided with a Company vehicle & to help improve road safety the following shall apply:-

- You shall ensure that at all times when the vehicle is driven on the road it is in the state and condition required by law, including inspection of the tyres.
- Company vehicles may only be used for private use upon authorisation by a Company Director.
- Defects shall be reported to the Office Manager immediately, advising the Company of any defects and servicing the vehicle requires.
- You shall be required to ensure that the utmost care is taken of the vehicle at all times. You have a responsibility to maintain the condition and levels of tyres, oil and water etc.
- Road accidents and any damage to the Company vehicle must be promptly reported to a Manager or Director of the Company. Drivers of Company vehicles may be liable for own fault accidents/damage depending on the circumstances of the incident and in accordance with our Company vehicle insurance policy (terms of which are available from the Office Manager).
- You shall at all times be the holder of a current driving license entitling you to drive private cars in the United Kingdom and abroad and shall produce such license to the Company upon request. <u>You must</u> notify the Company in the event of any change to the status of your driver's license and the Company may carry out periodic driving licence checks on all drivers of company vehicles,
- If at any time you are disqualified from driving for any reason at all then the Company may have to consider whether your disqualification affects your ability to carry out your duties under your employment and if, in its opinion, having regard to the extent of use of the Company vehicle for performance of duties, the extent of those duties and the appropriateness and suitability of any modifications or changes to your duties, it may have to consider alternative positions from within the Company. If there are no suitable alternative positions available then the Company may have to terminate your employment because of your disqualification from driving.

Signature:





• Upon the termination of your employment you shall promptly, whenever requested to do so by the Company, deliver to the Company the vehicle and vehicle keys belonging to the Company.

for and on behalf of WBM Groundworks Ltd

Signature: Nacalo





# 1.7. COMPANY DRINK & DRUGS POLICY

The consumption of alcohol and drugs can present Health and Safety risks and their consumption whilst you are at work is strictly prohibited.

The consumption of alcohol and drugs is also prohibited during your lunch break even when you are away from your place of work.

Should we have reasonable grounds to believe that you are under the influence of drink and drugs, or in possession of drugs, when you attend for work then you may be suspended for an appropriate period whilst a full investigation into the incident is undertaken.

If disciplinary action is undertaken at this time, then the Company reserves the right to class the period of suspension as nil pay.

If you believe prescribed drugs may affect your ability to do your job then you should immediately bring this to the attention of your manager.

A number of our Clients operate either a random or with cause Drink & Drugs policy. The Company is fully supportive of our Clients and you will be required to undertake any tests the Clients deems appropriate.

If you create a serious hazard on the Company's premises or place of work due to the effects of drink or non-prescribed drugs you will normally be regarded as having committed an act of gross misconduct. The Disciplinary and Grievance Procedure will then be invoked.

for and on behalf of WBM Groundworks Ltd

Signature: NGCALQ





# **1.8. EQUAL OPPORTUNITIES STATEMENT & POLICY**

WBM Groundworks Ltd is committed to building an organisation that makes full use of the talents, skills, experience, and different cultural perspectives available in a multi-ethnic and diverse society, and where people feel they are respected and valued, and can achieve their potential regardless of race, colour, nationality, national or ethnic origins, sexual orientation, gender, disability or age.

WBM Groundworks Ltd will follow the recommendations and guidance of the Equality and Human Rights Commission in accordance with the Equality Act 2010, in all our employment policies, procedures and practices, and in dealing with customers and members of the public.

#### Equal Opportunity Policy

The aims of this policy are to ensure that:

No-one receives less favourable treatment, on grounds of any protected characteristic (including age, disability, gender reassignment, marriage/civil partnership, pregnancy/maternity, race, religion/belief, sex and sexual orientation); or is disadvantaged by any conditions, requirements, provisions, criteria, procedures or practices that cannot be justified on any other grounds.

No-one is victimised for taking action against any form of discrimination or harassment, or instructed or put under pressure to discriminate against, or harass, someone on the above grounds.

The organisation is free of unwanted conduct that violates the dignity of workers or creates an intimidating, hostile, degrading, offensive, or humiliating environment.

Opportunities for employment, training and promotion are equally open to male and female candidates, candidates from all racial groups, candidates with or without disabilities, and candidates of any age, and of any sexual orientation, religion or belief.

Selection for employment, promotion, transfer, training, and access to benefits, facilities and services, will be fair and equitable, and based solely on merit.

This policy applies to all aspects of employment, from recruitment to dismissal and former workers' rights.

Signature: NGCALO





We will take the following steps to put the policy into practice and make sure that it is achieving its aims:

- The policy will be a priority for the organisation.
- Mr Michael Follett (Director Responsible for QUENSH) will be responsible for the day to day operation of the policy.
- The policy will be communicated to all workers and job applicants, and will be placed on the company's intranet and website.
- Workers and their representatives and trade unions will be consulted regularly about the policy, and about related action plans and strategies.
- All workers will be trained on the policy, on their rights and responsibilities under the
  policy, and on how the policy will affect the way they carry out their duties. No-one
  will be in any doubt about what constitutes acceptable and unacceptable conduct in
  the organisation. Unacceptable conduct includes discrimination and harassment at
  work-related social functions.
- Managers and workers in key decision-making areas will be trained on the discriminatory effects that provisions, practices, requirements, conditions, and criteria can have on some groups, and the importance of being able to justify decisions to apply them.
- Complaints about discrimination or harassment in the course of employment will be regarded seriously, and may result in disciplinary sanctions, and even dismissal. The grievance procedure will be published in a form that is easily accessible.
- Opportunities for employment, promotion, transfer and training will be advertised widely, internally and externally, and all applicants will be welcomed, irrespective of race, colour, nationality, ethnic or national origins, gender, sexual orientation, disability, age, religion or belief.
- All workers will be encouraged to develop their skills and qualifications, and to take advantage of promotion and development opportunities in the organisation. All employees carrying out work of 'equal value' will receive equal pay, regardless of their sex, race or any other protected characteristic, and equal pay audits will be carried out as necessary.
- Selection criteria will be entirely related to the job or training opportunity.

Signature:





- We will make reasonable changes to overcome physical and non-physical barriers that make it difficult for disabled employees to carry out their work, and for disabled customers to access our services.
- We will take a flexible approach to working arrangements. We will consider requests for changes carefully and objectively and will accommodate them unless it would cause significant difficulties to the business or employees.
- Information on the ethnic and racial background, gender, disability, and age of each worker and applicant for employment will be collected and analysed, to monitor each stage of the recruitment process. The information will be held in strictest confidence and will only be used to promote equality of opportunity. Information about the religion/belief and sexual orientation of employees may also be monitored. Monitoring may include promotion and training if necessary.
- If the data shows that people from particular groups are under-represented in particular areas of work, lawful positive action training and encouragement will be considered for workers and others from that group, to improve their chances of applying successfully for vacancies in these areas.
- Grievances, disciplinary action, performance assessment, and terminations of employment, for whatever reason, may also be monitored by gender, racial group, age, disability, religion/belief and sexual orientation if necessary.
- Requirements, conditions, provisions, criteria, and practices will be reviewed regularly, in the light of the monitoring results, and revised if they are found to, or might, unlawfully discriminate on any of the above grounds. We will also regularly review advertising, recruitment and application materials and processes, and this policy.
- All contracts between WBM Groundworks Ltd and contractors to supply goods, materials or services will include a clause prohibiting unlawful discrimination or harassment by contractors and their staff, and by any sub-contractors and their staff. The clause will also encourage contractors and potential contractors to provide equality of opportunity in their employment practices.
- The effectiveness of the policy will be monitored regularly. A report on progress will be produced each year, and published via the intranet, the website, the staff newsletter, notice boards, and the annual report.
- Customers and clients will be made aware of the policy, and of their right to fair and equal treatment, irrespective of race, colour, nationality, national or ethnic origins, sexual orientation, gender, religion/belief, disability or age.

Signature: NGCALO





- Fair and equal treatment will be given to customers and members of the public by all staff. The business will investigate any complaints from staff that they are being harassed by a customer for reasons linked to protected characteristics, and take suitable action to prevent further incidents.
- The business will take all necessary steps to ensure that employees are legally entitled • to work in the UK, making sure that employees from outside the EU have permission to work here by checking the validity of documents and keeping copies of them for two years after the employment has come to an end.
- The company will draw up an Action Plan detailing how this policy will be implemented • in practice.

Overall responsibility for the effectiveness of the policy lies with Mr Michael Follett. For more information, please contact this person on 01579 363528 or e-mail wbmgroundworksltd@googlemail.com

for and on behalf of WBM Groundworks Ltd

Signature: NGCALQ





# **1.9. CORPORATE SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY POLICY**

#### Introduction

Corporate social responsibility means that we take account of the impacts of our activities on the environment, society and the economy.

#### Aims:

This policy is structured around four aims:

- 1. To maintain strong business ethics.
- 2. To manage our environmental impacts.
- 3. To promote sustainable development through our procurement practices.
- 4. To encourage our staff to be active citizens, committed to high performance and continuous improvement.

#### Implementation:

- 1. To maintain strong business ethics.
- 2. Our culture is based on our open, ethical and honest approach to our business which has helped enable us to quickly expand our portfolio of Clients covering the whole of the South West.
- 3. To manage our environmental impacts.

Our operations are managed in accordance with ISO 14001:2004 Environmental Management System. To promote sustainable development through our procurement practices.

Government targets mean that, by 2012, at least 25% of products used in construction projects must be from schemes recognised for responsible sourcing. The UK Contractors Group is putting even greater demands on its members' supply chain, requiring that 70% of products be responsibly sourced by 2015.

WBM Groundworks Ltd are proactive in resourcing materials from ethical and sustainable sources and we source our timber products from sustainable sources.

4. To encourage our staff to be active citizens, committed to high performance and continuous improvement. The Company's strength comes from our staff and we believe passionately in investing in their future.

for and on behalf of WBM Groundworks Ltd

Signature: NGCALQ





# 1.10 FRAUD, BRIBERY & CORRUPTION POLICY

#### Introduction

This document sets out the non-tolerance position held by WBM Groundworks Ltd on fraud, corruption and bribery.

The objectives of an Anti-Fraud, Corruption and Bribery Policy and Strategy are to:

- Provide a clear statement of the WBM Groundworks Ltd's position on fraud, corruption and bribery;
- Minimise the risk to the WBM Groundworks Ltd's good name and loss of its assets;
- Promote a culture of integrity and accountability, two of the fundamental principles of good governance, in members, staff and all those the WBM Groundworks Ltd does business with;
- Enhance existing procedures aimed at preventing, discouraging and detecting fraud, corruption and bribery; and
- Raise awareness of the risk of fraud, corruption and bribery being perpetrated against the WBM Groundworks Ltd.

In managing its responsibilities, the WBM Groundworks Ltd is determined to protect itself against fraud and corruption both from within and from outside the Company. WBM Groundworks Ltd is committed to an effective Policy and Strategy which is designed to:

- Encourage prevention;
- Promote detection; and
- Identify a clear pathway for investigation.

To combat fraud, corruption and bribery the WBM Groundworks Ltd's Policy and Strategy is based on a series of comprehensive procedures. These cover:

- Risk Management (paragraph 3);
- Policy Statements (paragraph 5);
- Deterrence and Prevention (paragraph 6);
- Detection, Investigation, Sanctions and Redress (paragraph 7); and
- Publicity and Training (paragraph 8)

There is an inter-relationship between the Strategy and other existing WBM Groundworks Ltd policy documents including the Disciplinary Procedures.

All references to 'staff' should be taken to include full and part- time staff and permanent, temporary and agency staff.

Signature: Netected





#### **DEFINITION OF FRAUD, CORRUPTION AND BRIBERY**

#### Fraud

Fraud has been defined as: the intentional and dishonest distortion of financial statements and other records by persons internal or external to the WBM Groundworks Ltd which is carried out to conceal the misappropriation of assets or otherwise for gain. (Source: CIPFA)

The Fraud Act created a new general offence of fraud with three ways of committing it:

- Fraud by false representation (dishonest representation) to gain or cause loss or risk of loss;
- Fraud by failing to disclose information (where there is a legal duty,
- e.g. under written or oral contracts);
- Fraud by abuse of position.

It also created new offences:

- Obtaining services dishonestly
- Possessing, making and supplying articles for use in frauds
- Fraudulent trading applicable to non-corporate traders. (extends Companies Acts to sole traders etc)

#### Corruption

Corruption has been defined as: the offering, giving, soliciting or acceptance of an inducement or reward, which may influence a person to act against the interests of the organisation. (Source: Audit Commission)

#### Bribery

Bribery is defined as: The offering, giving or soliciting of an inducement or reward which may influence a person to perform a function or activity improperly.

The 2010 Bribery Act says that a person is guilty of an offence if either of the following cases applies:

• Person A offers, promises or gives a financial or other advantage to another person, and intends the advantage to induce Person B to perform improperly a relevant function or activity, or to reward a person for the improper performance of such a function or activity, or knows or believes that the acceptance of the advantage would itself constitute the improper performance of a relevant function or activity

Signature: NGCALQ





Person B is guilty of an offence if any of the following cases applies.

• Where Person B requests, agrees to receive or accepts a financial or other advantage intending that, in consequence, a relevant function or activity should be performed improperly (whether by Person B or another person); or where the request, agreement or acceptance itself constitutes the improper performance by Person B of a relevant function or activity under the Bribery Act and organisation can be prosecuted if it has failed to prevent bribery.

Staff must note that this Policy and Strategy reflects the WBM Groundworks Ltd's zero tolerance of both the offering and receipt of bribes.

#### **RISK MANAGEMENT**

Areas most commonly at risk from fraud are both internal and external and include those involving the handling of any asset of an attractive and portable nature. Among typical high-risk areas are cash, cheques, credit cards, contracts, income, payments, expense claims and payroll.

Areas where corrupt practices or bribery may be found may include but are not limited to the secondary employment of staff which may influence their work for the Company, pressure selling, tendering and award of contracts, settlement of contractors' final accounts and claims and the disposal of assets.

The risk of fraud, corruption and bribery requires the Directors of the Company to identify the key risks to achieving their service objectives and the controls to mitigate these risks, which may include fraud or corruption.

#### **EXTERNAL SCRUTINY**

The WBM Groundworks Ltd is aware of the high level of external scrutiny of its affairs by a variety of bodies and individuals including:

- The WBM Groundworks Ltd's external auditors
- Government Departments and Agencies
- HM Revenue and Customs

The adoption of a formal anti-fraud, corruption and bribery strategy will provide a degree of assurance to those external bodies and individuals interested in the WBM Groundworks Ltd's activities.

Signature: NGCALQ





#### POLICY STATEMENTS

#### Culture

The WBM Groundworks Ltd is determined that the culture and tone of the organisation will be, and is seen to be, one of openness, honesty and opposition to fraud, corruption or bribery.

The WBM Groundworks Ltd is committed to discouraging, preventing and detecting fraud, corruption and bribery where attempted on, or from within, the WBM Groundworks Ltd's organisation.

The WBM Groundworks Ltd expects staff at all levels to be aware of the standards of conduct expected of them and the procedures designed to reduce the risk of fraud, corruption and bribery occurring.

Staff are responsible for their own conduct and compliance with this strategy and are required to comply with their respective codes of conduct.

There is an expectation and requirement that individuals, suppliers and organisations associated in whatever way with the WBM Groundworks Ltd will act with integrity, and that members and WBM Groundworks Ltd staff will lead by example in these matters.

#### **Members and Staff**

Staff are positively encouraged to raise any concerns on fraud, corruption and bribery matters normally, but not exclusively, through the Directors or their line manager. This they can do in the knowledge that such concerns will be treated in confidence and properly investigated.

The WBM Groundworks Ltd has drawn up a separate policy and procedure to deal with any area of concern that an employee may wish to bring to the attention of the management; the 'Whistle Blowing Policy'.

WBM Groundworks Ltd's Directors need to be informed of any actual or suspected breaches of the law or codes of practice (See section 7 of this document relating to investigation).

Signature: NGCALQ





The primary responsibility for maintaining sound arrangements to prevent and detect fraud, corruption and bribery rests with the management. Any manager made aware of suspected fraud, corruption and bribery will adopt defined procedures by:

- Dealing promptly with the matter;
- Recording all evidence received;
- Ensuring that evidence is sound and adequately supported;
- Ensuring security of evidence collected;
- Notifying the Company Directors; &
- Implementing WBM Groundworks Ltd disciplinary procedures were appropriate.

Any abuse of this process by knowingly raising unfounded and/or malicious allegations may be dealt with as a disciplinary matter.

The WBM Groundworks Ltd can be expected to deal swiftly and thoroughly with any member or member of staff who defrauds or attempts to defraud the WBM Groundworks Ltd or who is corrupt. The WBM Groundworks Ltd will be robust in dealing with financial malpractice.

#### Monitoring

The Directors will monitor the effectiveness of all aspects of the arrangements for the anti-fraud, corruption and bribery culture including the approach to investigations, success of sanctions and processes for recovering loss.

#### **DETERRENCE AND PREVENTION**

The effectiveness of the WBM Groundworks Ltd's financial arrangements will have a major bearing on its ability to minimise fraud, corruption and bribery. To actively prevent fraud the WBM Groundworks Ltd must identify and remove the opportunity to commit crime from new policies and systems and to revise existing ones to remove apparent weaknesses.

The WBM Groundworks Ltd will endeavour to act robustly and decisively when fraud, bribery or corruption is suspected and proven. This will be demonstrated through disciplinary action or prosecution. The WBM Groundworks Ltd will take action to help ensure the maximum recoveries for the WBM Groundworks Ltd.

Signature: NGCALQ





#### **Prevention – Internal Controls**

The Directors are responsible for making arrangements for the proper administration of the WBM Groundworks Ltd's financial affairs and are required to:

- Maintain an effective accounting system;
- Comply with statutory financial reporting deadlines; and
- Maintain an adequate and effective internal audit.

The Accounts and Audit Regulations 2011 require the WBM Groundworks Ltd to ensure that it has adequate and effective financial management and a sound system of internal control. It must review the system annually and publish a statement with the accounts.

The adequacy and appropriateness of the WBM Groundworks Ltd's financial systems is reviewed on a periodic basis.

#### **Prevention – Staff**

The WBM Groundworks Ltd recognises that a key preventative measure in the fight against fraud, corruption and bribery is to take effective steps at the recruitment stage to establish, as far as possible, the previous record of potential staff in terms of their propriety and integrity. Staff recruitment is therefore undertaken by a Company Director before employment offers are made.

In the case of agency staff, references will have been taken by the agency to establish the honesty and integrity of the employee.

WBM Groundworks Ltd staff are expected to follow any Code of Conduct related to their employment or to their professional bodies or qualifications. This will be emphasised in staff induction procedures.

Employees who hold professional, trade or other appropriate qualifications are expected to comply with codes of conduct issued by the organisations of which they are members.

WBM Groundworks Ltd staff are required to notify the WBM Groundworks Ltd's Directors of offers of gifts or hospitality in any way related to their employment.

Signature: NGCALQ





#### DETECTION, INVESTIGATION, SANCTIONS AND REDRESS

Prevention systems, particularly internal control systems, within the WBM Groundworks Ltd have been designed to provide indicators of any fraudulent activity.

It is often the alertness of staff and the public to such indicators that enables detection to occur and the appropriate action to take place when there is evidence that fraud or corruption may be in progress.

Despite the best efforts of the Directors, many frauds are discovered by chance or 'tip off', and the WBM Groundworks Ltd has in place arrangements to enable such information to be properly dealt in the form of a Whistle Blowing Policy which is available by personal request to the Directors.

#### Investigation

An investigation will be undertaken by a Director.

The Reporting, Investigation and Action stages will be covered under the following headings:

- Notifying Suspected Fraud
- Director or Line Management
- Confidential Reporting
- Investigating Suspected Fraud
- Steps to be taken
- Responsibilities of the Investigating Officer
- Liaison with External Audit and the Police
- Interim Report/Final Report (including findings)
- Potential Outcomes
- Disciplinary
- Prosecution
- Exoneration
- Confidentiality
- Postscript Defamation

Depending on the nature and anticipated extent of the allegations, the Directors will normally work closely with management and other agencies such as the Police to ensure that all allegations and evidence are properly investigated and reported upon.

Any control weaknesses identified by an investigation must be reported to the fellow Directors to allow improvements to be made that will ensure that there is no opportunity for further fraud or corruption.

Signature: NGCALQ





#### **Sanctions and Redress**

The WBM Groundworks Ltd's Disciplinary Procedures will be used where the outcome of the Investigation indicates improper behaviour of staff.

Where financial impropriety is discovered, the WBM Groundworks Ltd will normally wish the Police and Crown Prosecution Service to assess evidence and make the decision to prosecute or not.

The WBM Groundworks Ltd will always seek to recover any losses incurred as a result of fraud, corruption or bribery, wherever this is practical, including the use of the civil law if appropriate. Losses will be calculated using a professional statistical methodology for making accurate estimates, building in a proper level of independent valuation as required.

#### **Investigations Not Involving Fraud or Corruption**

The investigation process related to the WBM Groundworks Ltd's Disciplinary Procedures will only be used to for those enquiries where no fraud, corruption or bribery is suspected.

Should a disciplinary investigation subsequently be found to involve fraud, corruption or bribery the Directors will suspend that investigation and ensure this Policy is followed.

#### TRAINING AND PUBLICITY

The WBM Groundworks Ltd recognises that the continuing success of its Anti-Fraud, Corruption and Bribery Policy and Strategy and its general credibility will depend largely on the effectiveness of programmed training and responsiveness of staff throughout the organisation through publication.

#### Training

It is, therefore, apparent that all staff involved in fraud work should be properly and regularly trained in all aspects of it. External advisors will be sought whom specialise in this area of investigation should the need arise.

## Publicity

- Upon request made to the Directors of the Company
- Occasional reminder e-mails to all staff and members.

Signature: NGCALQ

26





#### **POLICY REVIEW**

The WBM Groundworks Ltd has in place a clear network of systems and procedures to assist in the fight against fraud, corruption and bribery. It is determined that these arrangements will keep pace with any future developments in both preventative and detection techniques regarding fraudulent or corrupt activity that may affect its operation.

To this end, the WBM Groundworks Ltd maintains a continuous overview of such arrangements and shall be formally updated at least every 3 years.

for and on behalf of WBM Groundworks Ltd

Signature: Nacalo





# 1.11 WHISTLEBLOWING POLICY

#### Introduction

The Public Interest Disclosure Act 1998 was enacted to ensure a climate of greater frankness between employers and workers so that irregularities can be identified and addressed quickly and to strengthen employment rights by protecting responsible workers who blow the whistle about wrongdoing or failures in the workplace. The policy set out in this document applies those statutory provisions to the administration of the WBM Groundworks Ltd.

Employees are often the first to realise that something seriously wrong may be happening within the Company. However, they may not express their concerns either because they feel that speaking up would be disloyal to their colleagues or to the Company or because they fear harassment or victimisation. In these circumstances, it may be easier to ignore the concern than to report what may just be a suspicion of malpractice.

The Company is committed to maintaining the highest possible standards of openness, honesty and ethical standards. In line with that commitment it encourages employees and others with serious concerns about any aspect of the Company's work to come forward and voice those concerns. It recognises that certain cases will have to proceed on a confidential basis.

This policy makes it clear that staff can do so without fear of reprisals and is intended to encourage and enable staff to raise serious concerns within the Company rather than overlooking a problem or publicly disclosing the matter.

#### Aims and Scope of this Policy

This policy aims to provide avenues for you to raise concerns and receive feedback on any action taken. This policy covers concerns that fall outside the scope of other procedures nor is it an alternative to the Company disciplinary or grievance procedures.

Concerns raised under this Whistleblowing Policy should be about something that is or may be:

- unlawful or a criminal offence
- a breach of a legal obligation
- a miscarriage of justice
- mistreatment or abuse of a client or a member of the public for whom the Company has responsibility
- in disregard of legislation governing health and safety at work
- seeking undue favour over a contractual matter or a job application
- amounts to improper conduct or unauthorised use of Company funds
- has led to or could lead to damage to the environment
- deliberately covers up information tending to show any of the above.

Signature: NGCALQ





#### Safeguards

#### Harassment or Victimisation

The Company recognises that the decision to report a concern can be a difficult one to make, not least because of the fear of reprisal from those responsible for the malpractice. The Company will take action to protect you when you raise a concern in good faith. It will not tolerate any resulting harassment or victimisation (including informal or indirect pressures) and will treat this as a serious disciplinary offence which will be dealt with under the appropriate procedures.

Any investigation into an allegation of malpractice will not influence or be influenced by any disciplinary or redundancy procedures which already affect you.

#### Confidentiality

All concerns will be treated in confidence and the Company will do its best to protect your identity if you do not want your name to be disclosed. If investigation of a concern discloses a situation which is sufficiently serious to warrant disciplinary action or police involvement then your evidence may be important. Your name will not however be released as a possible witness until the reasons for its disclosure at this stage have been fully discussed with you.

#### **Anonymous Allegations**

This policy encourages you to put your name to your allegation. Concerns expressed anonymously are much less powerful but they will be considered at the discretion of the Company against the following criteria.

- the seriousness of the issues raised;
- the likelihood of confirming the allegation from attributable sources;
- the Company's best interests;
- the protection of the Company's assets.

You should also bear in mind that if you do choose to raise a concern anonymously it will be more difficult for the matter to be investigated and for you to be provided with feedback.

For this reason, where you wish to raise your concern anonymously, this may best be done through your trade union.

#### **Untrue Allegations**

If you make an allegation in good faith but it is not confirmed by the investigation, no reprisals will be taken against you. If, however, you make malicious or vexatious allegations, disciplinary action may be taken against you.

Signature: NGCALQ





#### How to Raise a Concern

As a first step, you should normally raise concerns with your immediate manager. However, if for some reason this first step is inappropriate then the concern should be raised at Director level.

Concerns can be raised orally but it is good practice for the concern to be recorded in writing at an early stage to ensure that all the details are correctly understood. A written allegation should set out the background and history of the concern (giving names, dates and places where possible) and the reason why you are particularly concerned about the situation. It is preferable for you to record this in writing yourself. However, where the person to whom you voice your concerns writes these down a copy will be sent to your home address to give you an opportunity to agree this as a correct record.

The earlier you express the concern, the easier it is to take action.

Although you are not expected to prove the truth of an allegation, you will need to demonstrate to the person contacted that there are sufficient grounds for your concern.

#### How the Company Will Respond

The action taken by the Company will depend on the nature of the concern.

After initial enquiries to assess the seriousness of the matter it may be investigated by a Company Director.

If urgent action is required in response to a concern this may well be taken before a full investigation is conducted.

Some concerns may be resolved by action agreed with you without the need for investigation or it may be that an investigation can be completed without the person or persons under investigation being aware of the process.

In any event within ten working days of a concern being received, the Company will write to you at your home address:

- acknowledging that the concern has been received
- indicating how it proposes to deal with the matter
- giving an estimate of how long it will take to provide a final response
- telling you whether any initial enquiries have been made, and
- telling you whether further investigations will take place, and if not, why not.

If you wish to retain your anonymity you will need to nominate a representative to whom correspondence may be directed in order to keep you informed.

Signature: NGCALO



**Appendix B - QUENSH Scope & Policies** 



The amount of contact between the investigation team and you will depend on the nature of the matters raised, the potential difficulties involved and the clarity of the information provided. If necessary, further information will be sought from you.

When any meeting is arranged, you have the right, if you so wish, to be accompanied by a Union or professional association representative or a friend (who need not be associated with the Company).

The Company accepts that you need to be assured that the matter has been properly addressed. Thus, subject to legal constraints, you will receive information about the outcome of any investigations and/or proceedings.

#### Detriment

The Company is committed to ensuring that an employee who makes an allegation in good faith suffers no detriment from doing so.

#### How the Matter Can Be Taken Further

This policy is intended to provide you with a way to raise concerns within the Company. The Company hopes you will be satisfied by its response. If you are not you may feel it is right to take the matter outside the Company and, if so, the following are possible contact points:

- relevant professional bodies or regulatory organisations
- your Trades Union
- your solicitor or legal adviser
- the Police
- the Local Government Ombudsman
- the Health and Safety Executive
- 'Public Concern at Work' a Registered Charity

for and on behalf of WBM Groundworks Ltd

Signature: NGCALQ





# 1.12 FOREIGN LANGUAGE POLICY

The Directors of the Company will ensure this policy statement is satisfied.

WBM Groundworks Ltd is committed to employing a policy for employees and sub-contractors whose first language is not English.

It is critical that everyone realises that the success of the company depends on maximising the potential of every employee for mutual benefit. It is therefore essential that we attract the most suitable people to work with us regardless of language, race, colour, creed or sexual orientation.

If an employee or sub-contractor is having difficulties understanding English, or employees have low literacy levels, there are a number of ways you can communicate with them to encourage their involvement. The aim is to achieve the same standard of understanding and involvement as for an English speaker.

The following can help to involve and consult such employees:

- Ensure adequate time to consult with employees where language and/or literacy may be issues so they can absorb the information and respond to you.
- Encourage employees to express their views in their preferred language by using interpreters.
- Ask a work colleague to interpret, although these employees may need training if they are asked to undertake this role.
- Get information translated and check that this has been done clearly and accurately by testing it with native speakers.
- Use pictorial information and internationally understood pictorial signs where appropriate
- Consider ESOL courses (English for Speakers of Other Languages) as an improved grasp of English will help communication in the workplace and on health and safety.
- Be aware of cultural differences and take these into account when consulting employees there may be some employees who do not feel able to speak up about health and safety matters.

for and on behalf of WBM Groundworks Ltd

Signature: NGCALO





# 1.13 SLAVERY POLICY

WBM Groundworks Ltd is committed to driving out acts of modern-day slavery and human trafficking within its business and that from within its supply chains, including sub-contractors, and suppliers.

The Company acknowledges responsibility to the Modern Slavery Act 2015 and will ensure transparency within the Company and with suppliers of goods and services to the organisation.

The company will not support or deal with any business knowingly involved in slavery or human trafficking.

We have zero tolerance to slavery and human trafficking. We expect all those in our supply chain to comply with our values

The Company Directors shall take responsibility for implementing this policy.

The Company shall provide adequate resources (training, etc ) and investment to ensure that slavery and human trafficking is not taking place within the organisation and within its supply chain.

This policy and associated documentation is made known to all employees and will be reviewed on a regular basis.

A copy of this policy and a copy of the Modern Slavery Act 2015 will be available to all employees upon request.

for and on behalf of WBM Groundworks Ltd

Signature: NGCALQ





# 1.14 DATA PROTECTION POLICY

#### Introduction

WBM Groundworks Ltd needs to gather and use certain information about individuals. These can include customers, suppliers, business contacts, employees and other people the organisation has a relationship with or may need to contact.

This policy describes how this personal data must be collected, handled and stored to meet the company's data protection standards — and to comply with the law.

#### **PRIVACY POLICY – EMPLOYEES & CONTRACTORS**

#### Introduction

WBM Groundworks Ltd is a "data controller". This means that we are responsible for deciding how we hold and use personal information about you.

WBM Groundworks Ltd "the Company" collects, stores and processes personal data relating to its employees in order to manage the employment relationship. The Company is committed to maintaining the accuracy, confidentiality and security of personal information. This privacy notice sets down how we collect and use personal information about you during and after your working relationship with us.

For the purposes of the Privacy Policy personal information is any information about an employee or contractor that can be used to individually identify that employee or contractor, other than the employee or contractor's business title, or business contact information when used or disclosed for the purposes of business communications.

This privacy notice applies to current and former employees, workers and contractors. This notice does not form part of a contract of employment or any contract to provide services and may be updated at any time.

The Company is committed to protecting the privacy and security of your personal information. The Company is committed to being clear and transparent about how it collects and uses that data and to meeting its data protection obligations.

Signature: NGCALQ





#### **Data Protection Principles**

The Company will comply with data protection law. This means that the personal information we hold about you must be:

- Used lawfully, fairly and in a transparent way;
- Collected only for valid purposes that we have explained to you clearly and not used in any way that is incompatible with these purposes;
- Relevant to the purposes we have told you about and limited to those purposes only;
- Accurate and kept up to date;
- Kept only for such time as is necessary for the purposes we have told you about; and
- Kept securely.

#### What Information does WMB Groundworks Ltd collect and process?

The Company collects and processes a range of personal information (personal data) about individuals who seek to be, are or were employed by us. Personal data means any information about an individual from which the person can be identified. This includes:

- References and interview notes;
- Letters of offer and acceptance of employment;
- Mandatory staff handbook sign-off sheets;
- Personal contact details, such as your name, title, address and contact details, including email address and telephone number;
- date of birth;
- gender;
- the terms and conditions of your employment;
- details of your qualifications, skills, experience and employment history, including start and end dates, with previous employers and with the Company;
- information about your remuneration, including entitlement to benefits such as pensions;
- details of your bank account, tax status and national insurance number;
- information about your marital status, next of kin, dependents and emergency contacts;
- information about your nationality and entitlement to work in the UK;
- copy of driving license;
- details of periods of leave taken by you, including holiday, sickness absence, family leave, and the reasons for the leave;
- details of any disciplinary or grievance procedures in which you have been involved, including any warnings issued to you and related correspondence;
- assessments of your performance, including appraisals, training you have participated in, performance improvement plans and related correspondence;
- CCTV footage and other information obtained through electronic means e.g. swipe card record

Signature: NGCALO





We may also collect, store and use the following special categories of more sensitive personal information:

- information about medical or health conditions, including whether or not you have a disability for which the Company needs to make reasonable adjustments;
- details of trade union membership;
- information about your criminal record; and
- equal opportunities monitoring information, including information about your ethnic origin, sexual orientation, health and religion or belief.

The Company collects this information in a variety of ways. For example, data is collected through the application and recruitment process and during work-related activities throughout the period of working for us.

In some cases, the Company collects personal data about you from third parties, such as references supplied by former employers, information from employment background check providers, information from credit reference agencies and information from criminal records checks permitted by law. Where this is the case, we will take reasonable steps to ensure that such third parties have assured us that they have the right to disclose your personal information to us and will take measures to protect any personal information provided to them in accordance with this policy.

Data is stored in a range of different places, including in your personnel file, in the Company's HR systems and in other IT systems (including the Company's email system). The Company shall at all times use appropriate controls to ensure that the personal information of its employees is kept secure.

#### Why does WBM Groundworks Ltd process personal data?

The Company needs to process data to enter into an employment contract with you and to meet its obligations under your employment contract.

In addition, the Company needs to process data to ensure that we are complying with our legal obligations, for example, we are required to check an employee's entitlement to work in the UK, for certain positions, it may be necessary to carry out criminal records checks to ensure that individuals are permitted to undertake a particular role.

In other cases, the Company has a legitimate interest in processing personal data before, during and after the end of the employment relationship.

## Situations in which we will use your Personal Information

Situations in which we will process your personal information are listed below

In order to:

Signature: NGCALQ





- make decisions about recruitment and promotion processes;
- maintain accurate and up-to-date employment records and contact details (including details of whom to contact in the event of an emergency), and records of employee contractual and statutory rights;
- check you are legally entitled to work in the UK;
- gather evidence for, and keep a record of, disciplinary and grievance processes, to ensure acceptable conduct within the workplace;
- pay you and, in the case of employees, make deductions for tax and National Insurance;
- make decisions about salary reviews and compensation;
- operate and keep a record of employee performance and related processes;
- keep records of training and development requirements;
- operate and keep a record of absence and absence management procedures, to allow
  effective workforce management and ensure that employees are receiving the pay or
  other benefits to which they are entitled;
- ascertain your fitness to work;
- operate and keep a record of other types of leave (such as maternity, paternity, adoption, parental and shared parental leave), to allow effective workforce management, to ensure that the company complies with duties in relation to leave entitlement, and to ensure that employees are receiving the pay or other benefits to which they are entitled;
- ensure effective general HR and business administration;
- provide references on request for current or former employees;
- deal with legal disputes involving you or other employees, workers and contractors;
- facilitate equal opportunities monitoring in the workplace;
- complying with relevant UK legislation and employment law;
- ensuring the security of company held information; and
- Such other purposes as deemed reasonable by the company

#### If you fail to provide personal Information

If you do not provide certain information when requested, the Company may not be able to perform the contract we have entered into with you, such as paying you or providing a benefit. You may also have to provide the Company with data in order to exercise statutory rights, for example in relation to statutory leave entitlements.

#### Change of Purpose

The Company will only use your personal information for the purpose for which it was collected unless we reasonably consider that we need to use it for another reason and that reason is compatible with the original purpose. If we need to use your personal information for an unrelated purpose, we will advise you of this and explain the legal basis which allows us to do so.

You should be aware that we may process your personal information without your knowledge or consent where this is required or permitted by law.

Signature: NGCALQ





#### How We Use Sensitive Personal Information

Some special categories of personal data, such as information about health or medical conditions, is processed to carry out employment law obligations (for example, in relation to employees with disabilities and for health and safety purposes).

#### **Information About Criminal Convictions**

We will only collect information about criminal convictions if it is appropriate given the nature of the role and where we are legally able to do so.

#### **Automated Decision-Making**

Our employment decisions are not based solely on automated decision-making.

#### For how long do you keep data?

The Company will only hold your personal data for as long as is necessary to fulfil the purposes we collected it for, including any legal, accounting or reporting requirements. The periods for which your data is held after the end of employment is seven years.

#### Who has access to data?

Your information is only viewed or used by personnel authorised to do so, including payroll.

The Company shares your data with third parties where required by law, where it is necessary to administer the working relationship with you or where we have another legitimate interest in doing so. The Company may also share your data with other third parties, for example, in the context of a sale of some or all of its business. In those circumstances the data will be subject to confidentiality arrangements.

The Company will not transfer your data to countries outside the European Economic Area.

#### How does WBM Groundworks Ltd protect data?

The Company takes the security of your data seriously. The Company has internal policies and controls in place to prevent your data being lost, accidentally destroyed, misused or disclosed, and is not accessed except by its employees in the performance of their duties. Details of these measures are available on request.

When the Company engages third parties to process personal data on its behalf, they do so on the basis of written instructions, are under a duty of confidentiality and are obliged to implement appropriate technical and organisational measures to ensure the security of data. Details of these measures are available on request.

Signature: NACALO





# Your duty to inform WBM Groundworks Ltd of changes

It is important that the personal information we hold about you is accurate and current. Please be sure to keep us informed if your personal information changes during your time working with us.

# **Your Rights**

As a data subject, you have a number of rights. You can:

- access and obtain a copy of your data on request (known as a "data subject access • request");
- require the Company to change incorrect or incomplete data;
- request erasure of your personal information. This enables you to ask the Company to delete or stop processing your data, for example where the data is no longer necessary for the purposes of processing;
- object to the processing of your data where the Company is relying on its legitimate interests as the legal ground for processing; and
- ask the Company to suspend the processing of your personal data for a period of time if • data is inaccurate or there is a dispute about its accuracy or the reason for processing it.

If you would like to exercise any of these rights, or you have any questions about the privacy notice, please contact the Directors.

If you believe that the WBM Groundworks Ltd has not complied with your data protection rights, you have the right to make a complaint to the Information Commissioner's Office.

# **PRIVACY POLICY – CUSTOMERS**

#### **Background:**

WBM Groundworks understands that your privacy is important to you and that you care about how your personal data is used. We respect and value the privacy of all of our customers and will only collect and use personal data in ways that are described here, and in a way that is consistent with our obligations and your rights under the law.

# 1. Information About Us

WMB Groundworks Ltd registered in England under company number 5514770 Registered address: 2 Coombe Road, Callington, Cornwall, PL17 7QG Trading address: Unit 25, Pensivla Ind Est, Pensilva, Cornwall, PL14 5RE VAT number: 866 2763 87 Data Protection Officer: Michael Follett Email address: wbmgroundworksltd@googlemail.com

Signature: NGCALQ





Telephone number: 01579 363528 Postal Address: Unit 25, Pensivla Ind Est, Pensilva, Cornwall, PL14 5RE

# 2. What Does This Notice Cover?

This Privacy Information explains how we use your personal data: how it is collected, how it is held, and how it is processed. It also explains your rights under the law relating to your personal data.

#### 3. What is Personal Data?

Personal data is defined by the General Data Protection Regulation (EU Regulation 2016/679) (the "GDPR") as 'any information relating to an identifiable person who can be directly or indirectly identified in particular by reference to an identifier'.

Personal data is, in simpler terms, any information about you that enables you to be identified. Personal data covers obvious information such as your name and contact details, but it also covers less obvious information such as identification numbers, electronic location data, and other online identifiers.

The personal data that we use is set out in Part 5, below.

#### 4. What Are My Rights?

Under the GDPR, you have the following rights, which we will always work to uphold:

- a) The right to be informed about our collection and use of your personal data. This Privacy Notice should tell you everything you need to know, but you can always contact us to find out more or to ask any questions using the details in Part 11.
- b) The right to access the personal data we hold about you. Part 10 will tell you how to do this.
- c) The right to have your personal data rectified if any of your personal data held by us is inaccurate or incomplete. Please contact us using the details in Part 11 to find out more.
- d) The right to be forgotten, i.e. the right to ask us to delete or otherwise dispose of any of your personal data that we have. Please contact us using the details in Part 11 to find out more.
- e) The right to restrict (i.e. prevent) the processing of your personal data.
- f) The right to object to us using your personal data for a particular purpose or purposes.
- g) The right to data portability. This means that, if you have provided personal data to us directly, we are using it with your consent or for the performance of a contract, and that data is processed using automated means, you can ask us for a copy of that personal data to re-use with another service or business in many cases.
- h) Rights relating to automated decision-making and profiling. we do not use your personal data in this way

Signature: Netechel





For more information about our use of your personal data or exercising your rights as outlined above, please contact us using the details provided in Part 11.

Further information about your rights can also be obtained from the Information Commissioner's Office or your local Citizens Advice Bureau.

If you have any cause for complaint about our use of your personal data, you have the right to lodge a complaint with the Information Commissioner's Office.

# 4. What Personal Data Do You Collect?

We may collect some or all of the following personal data (this may vary according to your relationship with us:

- Name;
- Date of birth;
- Gender;
- Address;
- Email address;
- Telephone number;
- Business name;
- Job title;
- Profession;
- Payment information;
- Information about your preferences and interests;

#### 6. How Do You Use My Personal Data?

Under the GDPR, we must always have a lawful basis for using personal data. This may be because the data is necessary for our performance of a contract with you, because you have consented to our use of your personal data, or because it is in our legitimate business interests to use it. Your personal data may be used for one or more of the following purposes:

- Providing and managing your account.
- Supplying our products and/or services to you. Your personal details are required in order for us to enter into a contract with you.
- Personalising and tailoring our products and/or services for you.
- Communicating with you. This may include responding to emails or calls from you.
- Supplying you with information by email and/or post that you have opted-in to (you may unsubscribe or opt-out at any time by contacting Michael Follett, Director, via the contact details in Section 1 Information About Us

Signature: NGCALO





With your permission and/or where permitted by law, we may also use your personal data for marketing purposes, which may include contacting you by email, telephone, text message or post with information, news, and offers on our products and/or services. You will not be sent any unlawful marketing or spam. We will always work to fully protect your rights and comply with our obligations under the GDPR and the Privacy and Electronic Communications (EC Directive) Regulations 2003, and you will always have the opportunity to opt-out.

We do not use automated system[s] for carrying out certain kinds of [decision-making] AND/OR [profiling].

# 7. How Long Will You Keep My Personal Data?

We will not keep your personal data for any longer than is necessary in light of the reason(s) for which it was first collected. Your personal data will therefore be kept in accordance with the QUENSH Document Disposal Schedule

# 8. How and Where Do You Store or Transfer My Personal Data?

We will only store or transfer your personal data in the UK. This means that it will be fully protected under the GDPR.

# 9. Do You Share My Personal Data?

We will not share any of your personal data with any third parties for any purposes, subject to one important exception.

In some limited circumstances, we may be legally required to share certain personal data, which might include yours, if we are involved in legal proceedings or complying with legal obligations, a court order, or the instructions of a government authority.

# 10. How Can I Access My Personal Data?

If you want to know what personal data we have about you, you can ask us for details of that personal data and for a copy of it (where any such personal data is held). This is known as a "subject access request".

All subject access requests should be made in writing and sent to the email or postal addresses shown in Part 11. We will respond to your subject access request within one month of receiving it. Normally, we aim to provide a complete response, including a copy of your personal data within that time. In some cases, however, particularly if your request is more complex, more time may be

Signature: NGCALQ





required up to a maximum of three months from the date we receive your request. You will be kept fully informed of our progress.

# 11. How Do I Contact You?

To contact us about anything to do with your personal data and data protection, including to make a subject access request, please use the following details [(for the attention of <<insert name>>)]: Email address: wbmgroundworksltd@googlemail.com Telephone number: 01579 363528 Postal Address: Unit 25, Pensivla Ind Est, Pensilva, Cornwall, PL14 5RE

# 12. Changes to this Privacy Notice

We may change this Privacy Notice from time to time. This may be necessary, for example, if the law changes, or if we change our business in a way that affects personal data protection.

Any changes will be made available www.wbmgroundworksltd.co.uk

for and on behalf of WBM Groundworks Ltd

Signature: NGCALQ





# **1.15 Digital Screen Equipment Policy**

#### Introduction

WBM Groundworks Ltd recognises its responsibilities towards users of display screen equipment under the Health and Safety (Display Screen Equipment) Regulation 1992 (as amended 2002) and aims to fulfil these obligations by application of this policy.

The Health and Safety Executive states that there is no scientific evidence that use of a computer, or other Display Screen Equipment (DSE / Visual Display Unit [VDU]), if used sensibly, will be injurious to health. Nor is there any evidence that computing equipment emits harmful radiation.

The use of DSE may, however, exacerbate any pre-existing medical conditions and can lead to muscular and other physical problems. Some employees may experience fatigue, eye strain, upper limb problems and back ache from over use or improper use of DSE. These problems can also be experienced from poorly designed workstations or work environments. These causes may not always be obvious and can be due to a combination of factors.

WBM Groundworks Ltd provides eye sight tests to those staff members who habitually use DSE as part of their work and some assistance towards the cost of any corrective glasses required specifically for DSE use.

By following the guidance in this document problems may be eliminated or reduced resulting in a better working environment for all staff working with display screen equipment.

#### Application

This policy applies to all WBM Groundworks Ltd employees classified as a display screen equipment user, including those based at home and at another employer's workstation, and all temporary workers.

#### Responsibilities

The WBM Management team are responsible for:

- The implementation of this procedure within their area of responsibility
- Ensuring that there are arrangements in place to provide appropriate information to members of staff, students, visitors etc.
- Ensuring that suitable and sufficient DSE workstation assessments are carried out for all staff that use DSE. Such assessments should be reviewed regularly or upon a change in DSE workstation set-up
- Where a DSE workstation assessment highlights the requirement for further control measures (e.g. footrests, task lamps etc.), an appropriate time-scale for their implementation should be decided and all items identified followed up and closed out

Signature: NGCALQ





- Ensuring that users are competent and confident in the tasks to be carried out and that minimum standards of required supervision are identified.
- Ensuring that all users are aware of how to obtain an eye-test
- Maintaining the DSE workstation assessments, together with any accompanying documentation, for audit and review purposes, for a minimum of three years

**Note:** The WBM Management team may delegate the above tasks to specific Managers, within their area of authority, as appropriate.

Responsibility for health and safety forms part of managerial responsibility, through the management chain, even if not formally specified in the job description. The supervision of health and safety can be delegated, but the responsibility cannot.

# Definitions

# **Display Screen Equipment**

DSE are devices or equivalent or equipment that have an alphanumeric or graphic display screen and includes display screens, laptops, touch screens and other similar devices.

# DSE User

An employee who habitually uses display screen equipment as a significant part of their normal work. In general, a person should be classified as a user if all or most of the following criteria apply:

- The work often requires the continuous use of DSE for periods over one hour.
- The display screen is in use, more or less, daily as a significant part of normal work. The worker has no discretion as to the use or non-use of the DSE 2
- High levels of attention/concentration are required.
- The worker is highly dependent on DSE to carry out their role.

#### **Workstation**

This includes the DSE and any optional accessories to the DSE plus items such as; telephone, desk, chair, work surface, document holder. It includes the immediate work environment around the DSE.

# Guidance for the Use of Display Screen Equipment (DSE)

# **DSE Workstation Assessments:**

All staff can request a workstation assessment at any time by completing a Display Screen Equipment (DSE) <u>self-assessment form</u> and emailing it to their manager who will be able to help identify any hazards in relation to:

- Poor working posture
- Ease/ability to read the screen
- Organisation of the workstation

Signature: NGCALQ





• The working conditions

• Any other health concerns

Where applicable, funding will be made available to assist with DSE issues that arise. There is no central safety budget for such equipment.

Where the disability provisions of the Equality Act (2010) apply, staff may be entitled to funding through Access to Work.

# Eye tests

Staff

All staff who use a computer for a significant part of their work are entitled to an appropriate eye and eye sight test paid for by WBM Groundworks Ltd. Where a test indicates that corrective glasses are required specifically for working with DSE, WBM Groundworks Ltd will contribute a £40 payment towards the cost of these glasses.

# **Further Information**

Health and Safety Executive's web site (<u>www.hse.gov.uk</u>) in the free leaflets section:

- Working with display screen equipment (DSE) –INDG36 (rev4)
- Managing upper limb disorders in the workplace INDG171 (rev2)
- Ergonomic and human factors at work INDG90
- Seating at work HSG 57 Light at work – HSG38

for and on behalf of WBM Groundworks Ltd

Signature: NGCALQ





30<sup>th</sup> Jan 2023

# 1.16 Sustainability Policy

At WBM Groundworks Ltd we support our customers to enrich the social and physical environment through the provision of innovative and efficient infrastructure that underpins daily lives, supports communities and enables economic growth. This policy is supported by our sustainability strategy, known as our sustainability procedure, and requires WBM Groundworks Ltd to:

#### **Profitable Markets**

- Listen to our customers to understand how they characterise success
- Differentiate ourselves through our sustainability performance and value
- Support the market to deliver better sustainable solutions

#### Healthy Communities

- Engage with our supply chain in delivering improvements to our customers
- Develop the skills and creativity of our people
- Treat our suppliers fairly
- Contribute to the wider community, including investing in skills and developing partnerships
- Act on employee satisfaction feedback
- Value and promote diversity
- Continue to improve our health & safety performance
- Promote healthy lifestyle choices for our employees
- Develop social value outcomes for our customers

#### **Environmental Limits**

• Set targets and implement actions to: - reduce Greenhouse Gas (GHG) emissions; water use and waste increase re-use and recycling of our materials

- Source materials responsibly and favour those with low environmental impact
- Build resilient infrastructure
- Protect and enhancing ecological resources and the environment
- Governance, Measurement and Reporting
- Maintain clear accountability for delivering this policy
- Assess and review the materiality and impacts of our activities annually and update this policy correspondingly
- Monitor our sustainability performance
- Comply with all legal and client requirements, our Blueprint, our operating standards, including its risk management framework, and our management systems
- Continuously improve our standards, efficiency and effectiveness

for and on behalf of WBM Groundworks Ltd

Signature: NGCALQ





# **1.17** Communication Policy

# 1. Purpose

Communication takes on many forms and is fundamental to the success of WBM Ltd Groundworks.

This Policy outlines the responsibilities of all staff in maintaining good communication practice, the main communication channels available to staff and how and when they might be used to be effective.

#### 2. Principles

The guiding principles of this Policy are:

• To ensure staff are fully informed of all relevant organisational activity, to enable them to be as effective as possible in their role and to support the strategic direction of the organisation.

• To ensure all staff are aware of their responsibility for maintaining good communication practices.

• To provide easy access to essential, useful and engaging information for staff.

• To provide effective methods of communicating during a serious incident.

#### 3. Responsibilities

3.1 Senior management: -

• To ensure information is made available to all employees in a timely manner and via appropriate channels.

• To ensure managers have the relevant information available to communicate with their staff effectively.

• To maintain open channels of two-way communication and to listen to feedback and comment from all employees.

3.2 Managers (Project Managers, Site Supervisors): -

• To communicate regularly with their teams, where possible face to face, to ensure information is available and understood within the context of the organisation, project and working environment.

• To ensure they and their staff are maintaining good communication practice in accordance with this Policy.

• To maintain open channels of two-way communication, to listen to feedback and comment and to keep senior managers informed.

Signature: NGCALQ





# 3.3 Employees

• To ensure they are informed and have access to information in order to be as effective as possible in their role and to support the strategic direction of the organisation.

- To ensure they are maintaining good communication practice in accordance with this Policy.
- To use open channels of two-way communication to keep line managers and colleagues informed.
- To communicate with colleagues across the organisation where necessary.

#### 4. Communication channels

#### 4.1 Face-to-face communication

Communicating in person with colleagues is the most effective and beneficial method of ensuring information and knowledge are shared. The conversational nature allows for greater understanding of the context of the message and encourages reflection, questioning and feedback.

#### 4.1.1 Prescribed communication-

There are some processes where face-to-face communication is prescribed – for example Site meetings with supervisors to review performance against set criteria, this requires a one-to-one discussion, as does many facets of the organisations day to day running.

#### 4.1.2 Strategic communication-

In some circumstances, senior management will require information to be disseminated through the organisation via managers as quickly as possible and, as far as possible, via face to-face meetings where understanding of the information can be assured, and feedback can be gathered and discussed.

It is vital that all employees receive this information within a given timescale and that all employees understand the intent and the outcomes of the information and are given an opportunity to discuss, comment and provide feedback.

# 4.1.3 Other face-to-face communication

In all other circumstances as part of the working environment, staff are encouraged as often as possible to meet with colleagues or use the telephone to discuss issues verbally, rather than relying on email or printed material.

Signature: NGCALQ





Whilst it is important to manage the amount of time spent in meetings, well-managed meetings or discussions are an effective and efficient way of sharing knowledge, solving problems and ensuring common understanding and appreciation of issues.

Research suggests that face-to-face communication engenders greater trust and understanding than any other communication method. It is important therefore, that staff have opportunities for one-to-one and group meetings with colleagues and line managers on a regular basis and that dialogue in those meetings is proactively encouraged to be two-way.

#### 4.1.4 Email

All employees are reminded that all email communication must be used appropriately, securely and confidential where required.

#### 4.1.5 Web

www.wbmgroundworksltd.co.uk pages contain news items, events and organisational policies and are maintained daily. Staff are encouraged to use the web site in order to keep up-to-date with organisational information.

#### 5. Secondary channels

#### 5.1 WBM Groundworks Ltd Newsletter

This is distributed to all staff on a quarterly basis. The Newsletter is designed to provide information on items of interest to staff, including new developments, awards and successes, forthcoming contracts, Occupational Health and safety issues and a regular update about the organisation.

#### 5.1.1 Notice Boards

There are many notice boards across the organisation relevant sites displaying information for staff. Staff with responsibility for the maintenance of notice boards should ensure that information is displayed in a timely manner and, importantly, is removed when out of date.

#### 5.1.2 Social media

WBM Groundworks Ltd have a twitter account for all audiences, however this as a secondary channel cannot be relied upon to reach the majority of staff.

#### 6. Communication to non-PC based employees

It is the responsibility of line managers to ensure that information is passed to staff in a timely manner, either verbally or in print.

Signature: NGCALQ





# 7. Professionalism in communication

In all communications staff are always reminded of their responsibility to serve the interests of the organisation and ensure appropriate content.

for and on behalf of WBM Groundworks Ltd

Signature: Nacalo





# 1.18 Lone Worker Policy

WBM Groundworks Ltd takes extremely seriously the health, safety and welfare of its entire staff. It recognises that some staff are required to work/travel by themselves without close or direct supervision. WBM Groundworks Ltd will meet its obligation to protect such staff so far as is reasonably practicable from the risks of lone working.

# **Definition of Lone Workers**

WBM Groundworks Ltd defines lone workers as: 'A member of staff whose activities involve all or part of their working time operating in situations without the benefit of interaction with other workers or without direct supervision.

# Responsibilities and Safe Systems of Working

Lone working environments present a unique health and safety problem. Although there is no specific legal guidance on working alone, under the Health and Safety at Work Act 1974, and the Management of Health and Safety Regulations 1999, WBM Groundworks Ltd must organise and control the health and safety of lone workers.

The Directors of WBM Groundworks Ltd are responsible for:

• Making sure that there are arrangements for identifying, evaluating and managing risk associated with lone working;

• Ensuring that reasonable resources are provided to support the implementation of this policy and procedures;

- Making sure that there are arrangements for monitoring incidents linked to lone working and that the Board regularly reviews the effectiveness of the policy.
- All Managers/ Site Supervisors are responsible for:
- Carrying out a risk assessment identifying any areas of concern this will be reviewed annually by the QUENSH Manager;
- Making sure that all staff are aware of the policy;
- Putting procedures and safe systems of work into practice which are designed to eliminate or reduce the risks associated with working alone;
- Making sure that staff groups and individuals identified as being at risk are given appropriate information, instruction and training including training at induction, updates and refresher training as necessary;
- Making sure that appropriate support is given to staff involved in any incident;
- Managing the effectiveness of preventative measures through an effective system of reporting, investigating and recording incidents.

Signature: Nacalo





All staff are responsible for:

- Making sure that risk assessments are carried out and reviewed regularly and that they are involved in the process and copied into the risk assessment;
- Taking reasonable care of themselves and other people who may be affected by their actions;
- Co-operating by following rules and procedures designed for safe working;
- Reporting all incidents that may affect the health and safety of themselves or others and asking for guidance as appropriate;
- Taking part in training designed to meet the requirements of the policy;
- Reporting any dangers, they identify or any concerns they might have in respect of working alone. Safe Systems of working should be in place which;
- Ensure the lone worker has full knowledge of the hazards and risks to which they are being exposed.
- The location of lone workers should always as far as practical be known.
- The lone worker must know what to do if something goes wrong and be able to summon help.
- Local guidelines should be flexible and responsive to the lone worker's needs.

# Risk Assessment

There is no overall legal prohibition on working alone, but WBM Groundworks Ltd is under a general duty to maintain safe systems of work under Section 2 of the Health and Safety at Work Act 1974. Setting up safe working arrangements for lone workers is no different to organising the safety of other staff, so WBM Groundworks Ltd will follow the general principles of risk assessment.

If a risk assessment shows that it is not possible for the work to be done safely by a lone worker, other arrangements will be put in place. Risk assessment should take account of both normal work and foreseeable emergencies such as fire, illness and accidents.

Risk assessments will be carried out in all areas of work where working alone poses an actual or potential risk to staff. The risk assessment will involve identifying all potential dangers and the risks associated with specific work tasks or activities. It should identify who will be affected and how, and the control measures which are needed to get rid of or reduce the risk to the lowest level reasonably possible. Risk assessment should be carried out and should be recorded and shared with relevant others.

Factors to consider when carrying out the risk assessment include the following:

- Does the workplace present a special risk to the lone worker?
- Can one person adequately control the risks of the job?
- Is the person medically fit and suitable to work alone?
- What training is needed to make sure the staff member is competent in safety matters?
- Have staff received the training which is necessary to allow them to work alone?
- How will the person be supervised?

Signature: Nacalo





- Is there a risk of violence?
- What happens if a person becomes ill, has an accident, or if there is an emergency?
- Are there systems in place for contacting and tracing those who work alone?

for and on behalf of WBM Groundworks Ltd

Signature: Nacalo





# 1.19 Worksafe Policy

WBM Groundworks ltd acknowledge our responsibility under the Health & Safety at Work Act and associated regulations and recognise our duty of care to undertake all efforts to maintain safe systems affecting the health, safety and welfare of our employees. We will ensure that no one under our control is exposed to unacceptable levels of health or safety risks at work.

Before any works shall commence a suitable and sufficient risk assessment shall be carried out in line with company policies and procedures. Control measures will be implemented including a method statement, site specific risk assessments and COSHH assessments, all of these will be issued and must be read and understood by all personnel before any works shall commence.

WBM Groundworks Ltd operates a Work safe Policy (or Right to Refuse to Work Policy) to protect our employees and ensure others not in our employment are not placed at risk. Every member of WBM Groundworks Ltd and every member of any Sub-contractor's team working on any WBM Groundworks Ltd project(s), has the absolute right to decline to carry out work if they feel it is not safe to do so.

Suitable training and supervision will be provided to ensure all company staff are competent in the works they are undertaking. The company does not expect any employee or sub- contractor to undertake any duties unless they are competent, have been briefed on all relevant information specific to the task and that they fully understand all the requirements.

Where the operation of a machine, a site condition or a method of working constitutes a danger to a 3<sup>rd</sup> party the employee may refuse to work. Any situation arising which leads to an individual refusing to work for Health and Safety reasons must be reported to the Site Supervisor as soon as possible, and no employee should continue to work until the working environment is made safe.

Managers and staff are also encouraged to report any unsafe acts or conditions, which they have witnessed through the Near Miss Reporting procedure. WBM Groundworks Ltd will not discipline, discharge, suspend, lay off or demote an employee or impose any financial or other penalty on an employee who invokes the Refusal to Work Procedure.

for and on behalf of WBM Groundworks Ltd

Signature: NGCALQ





# 1.20 Safeguarding Policy

WBM Groundworks Ltd holds the protection, safety, health, well-being and welfare of all members of society as paramount. We believe that all children, young people and vulnerable adults have a right to protection from abuse and to the support they need to reach their full potential.

The purpose of this policy statement is to protect children, young people and vulnerable adults from harm. This policy applies to anyone working on behalf of WBM Groundworks Ltd, including senior managers and the Directors, paid staff and sub-contractors.

We follow the statutory guidance as set out in-

- The Children Act 1989 (as amended).
- The Children and Social Work Act 2017.
- The Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006.
- The Care Act 2014
- Working Together to Safeguard Children 2018.
- Keeping Children Safe in Education 2020.

The Government has defined the term 'safeguarding' as:

"The process of protecting children and vulnerable adults from abuse or neglect, preventing impairment of their health and development, and ensuring they are living in circumstances consistent with the provision of safe and effective care that enables them to have optimum life chances."

The Children Act 1989, defines a child as 'anyone who has not yet reached their 18th birthday, even if they are living independently, are a member of the armed forces or is in hospital.

The Working Together to Safeguard Children 2013 identifies four types of abuse and neglect: emotional abuse, physical abuse, sexual abuse and neglect.

An 'adult at risk' is someone over 18 years of age who is, or may be in need of, community care services by reason of mental health, age or illness and who may be unable to take care of themselves or protect themselves against significant harm or exploitation.

WBM Groundworks Ltd is committed to ensure that all individuals that it interacts with are kept safe from harm and it is accepted that 'safeguarding is everyone's responsibility'. WBM Groundworks Ltd is committed to ensuring that all persons at risk are protected from harm caused by neglect, emotional, sexual or physical abuse, criminal activity, self-neglect or any other relevant circumstance.

This policy takes cognisance of the six principles of the Care Act 2014 that underpin the safeguarding of adults. These principles being:

- Empowerment presumption of person led decisions and informed consent.
- Protection support and representation for those in greatest need.

Signature: NGCALQ





- Prevention it is better to take action before harm occurs.
- Proportionality proportionate and least intrusive response appropriate to the risk presented.
- Partnership local solutions through services working with their communities. Communities have a part
- to play in preventing, detecting and reporting neglect and abuse.
- Accountability accountability and transparency in delivering safeguarding.

WBM Groundworks Ltd will fully support its staff and If involved in identifying, raising or referring a safeguarding concern WBM Groundworks Ltd recognises its personnel may experience increased levels of anxiety and require additional support these will be offered to any individual who requires it.

for and on behalf of WBM Groundworks Ltd

Signature: NGCALQ





# **1.21** Mental Health and Wellbeing Policy Introduction

Mental ill health and stress are associated with many of the leading causes of disease and disability in our society. Promoting and protecting the mental wellbeing of the workforce is important for individuals' physical health, social wellbeing and productivity. Mental wellbeing in the workplace is relevant to all employees and everyone can contribute to improved mental wellbeing at work.

Addressing workplace mental wellbeing can help strengthen the positive, protective factors of employment, reduce risk factors for mental ill health and improve general health. It can also help promote the employment of people who have experienced mental health problems, and support them once they are at work.

Important aspects of mental health and wellbeing includes providing information and raising awareness, management skills to deal with issues around mental health and stress effectively, providing a supportive work environment, offering assistance, advice and support

to anyone experiencing a mental health problem or returning to work after a period of absence due to mental health problems.

# **Policy Statement:**

The organisation is committed to the protection and promotion of the mental health and wellbeing of all staff.

The organisation shall continuously strive to improve the mental health environment and culture of the organisation by identifying, eliminating, or minimising all harmful processes, procedures and behaviours that may cause psychological harm or illness to its employees.

The organisation shall continuously strive, as far as is reasonably practicable, to promote mental health throughout the organisation by establishing and maintaining processes that enhance mental health and wellbeing.

# **Policy Aim:**

To provide a working environment that promotes and supports the mental health and wellbeing of all employees.

# Scope:

This policy will comply with Health and Safety legislation and best practice guidelines.

This policy will be developed in accordance with existing organisational policies and procedures.

This policy will be owned at all levels of the company, developed and implemented across all departments, evaluated and reviewed as appropriate.

# **Policy Objectives**

To develop a supportive culture, address factors that may negatively affect mental wellbeing, and to develop management skills.

Policy actions:

Reduce discrimination and stigma by increasing awareness and understanding

Signature: NGCALQ





Complete an employee survey to identify mental health needs

Give employees information on and increase their awareness of mental wellbeing.

Include information about the mental health policy in the staff induction programme.

Provide opportunities for employees to look after their mental wellbeing, for example through physical activity, stress reducing activities and social events.

Promote the Five Ways to Wellbeing concept:- Appendix 1

Provide systems that encourage predictable working hours, reasonable workloads and flexible working practices where appropriate.

Ensure all staff have clearly defined job descriptions, objectives and responsibilities and provide them with good management support, appropriate training and adequate resources to do their job.

Manage conflict effectively and ensure the workplace is free from bullying and harassment, discrimination and racism.

Establish good two-way communication to ensure staff involvement, particularly during periods of organisational change.

Ensure that employees have a clearly defined role within the organisation and a sense of control over the way their work is organised.

Ensure that job design is appropriate to the individual, with relevant training, supervision and support provided as required.

Ensure a physical environment that is supportive of mental health and wellbeing including a sound, ergonomically designed workstation or working situation with appropriate lighting, noise levels, heating, ventilation and adequate facilities for rest breaks.

Promote and support opportunities to enhance professional development.

Provide training for designated staff in the early identification, causes and appropriate management of mental health issues such as anxiety, depression, stress and change management.

#### To provide support for employees experiencing mental health difficulties.

Policy actions:

Ensure individuals suffering from mental health problems are treated fairly and consistently.

Manage return to work for those who have experienced mental health problems and in cases of long-term sickness absence, put in place, where possible, a phased return to work.

Give non-judgemental and pro- active support to individual staff that experience mental health problems such as counselling, CBT etc

Signature: NGCALQ





Ensure employees are aware of the support that can be offered through occupational health department, Employee Assistance Programme (if applicable) or alternatively their own GP, or a counsellor.

Make every effort to identify suitable alternative employment, in consultation with the employee, where a return to the same job is not possible due to identified risks or other factors.

Treat all matters relating to individual employees and their mental health problems in the strictest confidence and share on a 'need to know' basis only with consent from the individual concerned.

# To encourage the employment of people who have experienced mental health problems.

#### Policy actions:

Show a positive and enabling attitude to employees and job applicants with mental health issues. This includes having positive statements in recruitment literature.

Ensure that all staff involved in recruitment and selection are briefed on mental health issues and the Disability Discrimination Act, and are trained in appropriate interview skills.

Ensure all line managers have information and training about managing mental health in the workplace.

#### To recognise that workplace stress is a health and safety issue.

Policy actions:

Adopt the principles of the HSE Stress Management Standards for employees or groups of employees that it is felt may be affected by stress. Appendix B

Consult with trade union safety representatives on all proposed action relating to the prevention of workplace stress.

Provide training in good management practices

Provide confidential counselling and adequate resources. Align with other relevant policies such as physical activity, alcohol and absence management

#### Communication

All employees will be made aware of the mental wellbeing policy and the facilities available. This will be part of a health at work policy, which will be included in the employee handbook and employee information or induction packs.

The works forum /Health and Safety Committee will take forward the actions from this policy.

Regular updates will be provided to all employees via their line management.

Signature: NGCALQ





#### **Review and monitoring**

Employees participating in any of the mental wellbeing activities will be regularly asked for feedback.

The mental wellbeing activities will be included in an annual 'health at work audit'.

The policy, status updates and evaluation reports will be circulated to management and be available on request through the workplace health champion.

The QUENSH Manager will be responsible for reviewing the mental wellbeing policy and for monitoring how effectively the policy meets its aims and objectives

Appendix 1

1. Connect with other people

Signature:



30<sup>th</sup> Jan 2023

# **Appendix B - QUENSH Scope & Policies**



Good relationships are important for your mental wellbeing. They can:

- help you to build a sense of belonging and self-worth
- give you an opportunity to share positive experiences
- provide emotional support and allow you to support others

# 2. Be physically active

Being active is not only great for your physical health and fitness. Evidence also shows it can also improve your mental wellbeing by:

- raising your self-esteem
- helping you to set goals or challenges and achieve them
- causing chemical changes in the brain which helps to positively change your mood

# 3. Learn new skills

Research shows that learning new skills can also improve your mental wellbeing by:

- boosting self-confidence and raising self-esteem
- helping you to build a sense of purpose
- helping you to connect with others

# 4. Give to others

Research suggests that acts of giving and kindness can help improve your mental wellbeing by:

•creating positive feelings and a sense of reward

- •giving you a feeling of purpose and self-worth
- •helping you connect with other people

# 5. Pay attention to the present moment (mindfulness)

Paying more attention to the present moment can improve your mental wellbeing. This includes your thoughts and feelings, your body and the world around you.

Some people call this awareness "mindfulness". Mindfulness can help you enjoy life more and understand yourself better. It can positively change the way you feel about life and how you approach challenges.

**Appendix B** 

Signature: Netell





What are the Management Standards? The Management Standards cover six key areas of work design that, if not properly managed, are associated with poor health and wellbeing, lower productivity and increased sickness absence. In other words, the Standards cover the primary sources of stress at work.

1 Demands Includes issues such as workload, work patterns and the work environment.

2 Control How much say do the people have over the way they work?

3 Support Includes encouragement, sponsorship and resources provided by the organisation, line management and colleagues.

4 Relationships Includes promoting positive working to avoid conflict and dealing with unacceptable behaviour.

5 Role Do people understand their role within the organisation and does the organisation ensure roles are not conflicting?

6 Change How is organisational change (large and small) managed and communicated?

Signature: NGCALQ